TOWN OF GUILDERLAND

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

APRIL 3, 2013

	Members Present:

  
	Peter Barber, Chairman

Sharon Cupoli

Mike Marcantonio

Tom Remmert

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen, Alternate

James Sumner

Janet Thayer, Counsel




Chairman Barber opened the meeting and pointed out the emergency exits in the event they were needed.

MATTER OF RAVI RAI – 1461 SIVER ROAD

Sharon Cupoli read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4377

Request of Ravi Rai for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the placement of a 12’ x 16’ storage shed in a side yard.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Ravi Rai

Situated as follows: 1461 Siver Road Guilderland, NY 12084

Tax Map # 28.13-2-11 Zoned: R15

Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 3rd of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: March 26, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 17 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance and the Town Planners comments.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to place a shed in a required side yard.  No planning objections."

Ravi Rai, applicant, presented the case.

Chairman Barber stated that the applicant would like to place their shed in the side yard.

Mr. Rai stated that that their house sits on the extreme left side of the property and there is so much room that he could almost build a new house on the side of their property.  Mr. Rai stated that they already have a fence in the back of the house and it would be impossible to hoist the prefabricated shed over the fence into the back of the property.  Mr. Rai stated that the back yard is fairly small and the fence is to keep their dog contained.  Mr. Rai stated that their house and the shed that they are buying seem to match each other.  Mr. Rai also stated that his neighbor had absolutely no objections.

Chairman Barber stated that the Pine Bush Preserve borders his house.

Mr. Rai stated that was correct, it would not be impacting any of the neighbors.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Variance Request No. 4377

Request of Ravi Rai for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: the placement of a 12’ x 16’ storage shed in a side yard.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by Ravi Rai

Situated as follows: 1461 Siver Road Guilderland, NY 12084

Tax Map # 28.13-2-11 Zoned: R15

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided comments regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SERQA,  not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

The Board also notes that the property has a smaller sized back yard and is bordered in the rear and right side by the Pine Bush Preserve.  The property has a generous side yard for the placement of the shed, which will be located 5' off the property line.  The shed will be placed in the rear part of the side yard and this side is away from residences.

It appears that there are other properties that have similar situations; sheds in side yards.

For these reasons, the Board finds that the proposed variance will not cause an undesirable change in the neighborhood, is not detrimental to nearby properties and that the variance should be granted.
In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted by the applicant.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF DAVID SHAMLIAN – 104 BLOCKHOUSE CREEK COURT

Tom Remmert read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Variance Request No. 4376

Request of David Shamlian for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: an accessory structure to exceed a height limitation of 15'.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by David Shamlian

Situated as follows: 104 Blockhouse Creek Court Albany, NY 12203

Tax Map # 51.02-3-24.5 Zoned: R15

Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 3rd of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: March 25, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 45 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for an area variance to allow for the placement of the garage and pool house at a height of 18'6", the Town Planners comments and plans for the structures.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has requested an area variance to construct an accessory structure that will exceed the height limitation by 3.5 feet.  No planning objections."

David Shamlian, applicant, presented the case.  Mr. Shamlian stated that they are planning in putting a pool house and two-car detached garage in the rear of the property.  Mr. Shamlian stated that with respect to the variance, they are trying to match the rooflines with their house as well as the surrounding properties.  Mr. Shamlian stated that he had talked to several neighbors and they were all in favor of the project.

Chairman Barber stated that he understood that one of the neighbors had some concerns.

Mr. Shamlian stated that they are planning on doing a total landscaping package around the back yard as well and he said that he did speak to his neighbor and agree to put up some arborvitae on the property line between the two properties.

Chairman Barber asked if there was discussion regarding a window being placed in the accessory structure.

Mr. Shamlian stated that he does not have the plans, they are not totally designed yet but they will put in at least three windows in the accessory structure.

Jackie Siudy stated that the neighbor, Mr. Paratore had called the office and was concerned as to how it was going to look from his property.  Jackie stated that if a window was installed it would help break up the continuity of the siding.

Sharon Cupoli asked if any trees would have to be removed.

Mr. Shamlian replied that they have removed some already and maybe one or more trees will have to be removed.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

 Variance Request No. 4376

Request of David Shamlian for a Variance of the regulations under the Zoning Law to permit: an accessory structure to exceed a height limitation of 15’.

Per Articles IV & V Sections 280-34 and 280-51 respectively

For property owned by David Shamlian

Situated as follows: 104 Blockhouse Creek Court Albany, NY 12203

Tax Map # 51.02-3-24.5 Zoned: R15

In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  While we did not receive any comments this evening, the Building Department did receive a phone call expressing concerns regarding the application.

This is a Type II Action under SEQRA, not requiring SEQRA review.

The Town Planner had no objections to the granting of this request.

The Board finds that this is an accessory structure consisting of a pool house with a two-car garage with a roof design with a pitch similar to the main home.  As a result of the pitched roof the height of the accessory structure is proposed to be 18.6', more than 3' over the maximum height allowed for accessory structures.  

The accessory structure will be located well off the road and similar in character with the neighborhood.

The applicant has also agreed to mitigate any concerns from the neighbor on the left by installing arborvitaes along the property line to mitigate the visual impact and also to have an additional window on the side facing the neighbor.  

The lots in this neighborhood are rather large and the design of the pool house will compliment the design of the home.

For these reasons, the Board finds that the granting of this variance will not cause an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood and is not detrimental to nearby properties and the area variance should be granted.

In granting this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

Appropriate arborvitae shall be installed along the property line on the left hand side.  Additional windows shall also be installed to mitigate the visual impact of the structure from the property to the left.

The Acting Zoning Administrator has the authority to review and approve any modifications.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

MATTER OF LOWELL CARSON – 7181 DUNNSVILLE ROAD

Nicole Ventresca-Cohen read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Special Use Permit Request No. 4378
Request of Lowell L. Carson for a Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the addition of a 20’x24’ smokehouse building at the site of an existing animal processing facility in a RA-3 zone.

Per Articles III & V Sections 280-24.1 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Lowell L. Carson
Situated as follows:  7181 Dunnsville Road Altamont, NY 12009
Tax Map # 13.00-3-5.1 Zoned: RA-3
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 3rd of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: March 26, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 9 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for a special use permit along with a Short Environmental Assessment Form, Albany County Planning Board's notification of 3-21-13, the Town Planning Board's site plan review of March 13, 2013, the Town Planners comments, a narrative, some maps that show the location of the facility and plans for the addition along with some photographs.

Albany County Planning Board's notification of 3-21-13 was to modify local approval to include: 1)  submission of an agricultural data statement to the Town as required by Town Law for site plan, special use permit, use variance and subdivision approval of sites within 500' of a farm operation located in an agricultural district and 2)  notification of the application should be sent to the adjacent Town of Princetown.   

The Town Planning Board's site plan review of 4-13-13 was to recommend without any suggestions or conditions.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant is seeking to amend their special use permit to add a smokehouse and a pole barn to the current meat processing facility.  The business is situated on a 5-acre parcel in a rural agriculture zone.

My only concern would be for the possible odor and/or emissions from the smokehouse.  However, the applicant has stated that the process is environmentally neutral and creates no more impact than a single-family home with a wood-burning stove.

If that is the case, I have no objection to this approval." 

Tom Gallagher and Bill Cook presented the case.

Chairman Barber asked about the smokehouse.

Mr. Gallagher stated that with a smokehouse you get various types of wood chips and it is like a big hot plate in there; the chips go on the hot plate and it smolders and forms the smoke to smoke the meat that is in there.  Mr. Gallagher stated that the smoke is contained in the structure for 18 to 24 hours and then it dissipates slowly once the door is opened.  Mr. Gallagher stated that it is even less smoke than your average wood stove and there would be no odor unless you were right at the facility.  Mr. Gallagher stated that this smoker would probably only be used 3 days a week.  Mr. Gallagher stated that this would be on the front of the building, right now it is just a concrete block wall and there will be siding added and will enhance the building.  There are also plans to plant some trees out front and is trying to clean up the site.

Mr. Cook stated that the addition of this smokehouse would help the owner to better serve his customers.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  Chairman Barber made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion of non-significance in this Unlisted Actions:

"This Board has conducted a careful review of this application to determine whether the granting of a special use permit to allow the construction of a smokehouse and a pole barn for an animal processing facility would have a significant impact upon the environment.  This review consisted of the comments provided to us both by the applicant, the Albany County Planning Board, the Town Planner, the Town Planning Board and the conducting of the public hearing this evening.  Based upon that collective review I move that a negative declaration be issued."  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

Chairman Barber made a motion for approval of:

Special Use Permit Request No. 4378
Request of Lowell L. Carson for a Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the addition of a 20’x24’ smokehouse building at the site of an existing animal processing facility in a RA-3 zone.

Per Articles III & V Sections 280-24.1 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Lowell L. Carson
Situated as follows:  7181 Dunnsville Road Altamont, NY 12009
Tax Map # 13.00-3-5.1 Zoned: RA-3
In rendering this decision, the Board makes the following findings of fact:   

A public hearing was duly noticed and held this evening.  No residents provided either written or oral comments regarding the application.

This is an Unlisted Action under SEQRA and this Board adopted a negative declaration by a unanimous vote.

In a notification dated 3-21-13 the Albany County Planning Board recommended that the Town obtain the agricultural data statement as required by NYS Town Law and also provide notification of the application to the Town of Princetown.  Both of those requirements have been met.

The Town Planner stated that she had no objections based upon the representations that the smokehouse would not emit odors more offensive than that from a wood-burning stove.

The Town Planning Board recommended approval with no conditions or suggestions.

A smokehouse is an allowed agricultural use in this RA3 district under State Law.

The Board also notes that the animal processing facility has been operating since the 1960's without any violations of the zoning code or complaints.

The facility is inspected five days a week by federal inspectors.

The applicant also has improved the appearance of the property by removing debris from the site and also adding additional landscaping.

The pole barn will be attractively designed and is appropriately located and will replace an existing cattle trailer.

The applicant also represented that the smokehouse, which will be located where the loading dock currently exists, will not have an impact greater than that of a wood burning stove for a single family home.

Based upon this evidence the Board finds that the proposed use will not cause an undesirable change in the character of the neighborhood and will not be detrimental to nearby properties.

For these reasons, the Board finds that the Special Use Permit to allow the smokehouse and the pole barn addition should be granted.

In granting  this request, the Board imposes the following conditions:

Adherence to the plans as submitted.

The hours of operation will be from 6:30am to 5:00pm.

The Board is relying upon the representation that the smokehouse odors will not be greater than those of a wood-burning stove.

The Board reserves the right to review this condition if this representation does not hold.

The Acting Zoning Administrator is hereby authorized to issue the permits necessary to implement this decision.

Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.   

MATTER OF SHARON FELLOWSHIP CHURCH – 1779-1781 WESTERN AVE.

Janet Thayer read the legal notice:

"Notice is hereby given that the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of Guilderland, New York, will hold a public hearing pursuant to Articles III, IV & V of the Zoning Law on the following proposition:

Special Use Permit/Variance Request No. 4379

Request of the Sharon Fellowship Church of Albany for a Variance of the regulations/ Special Use Permit under the Zoning Law to permit: the conversion of an existing office building and garage to a church with administrative and educational space in a LB zone.  Variances are requested to permit the following: (1) 86% lot coverage, 70% is permitted; (2) a 25ft rear setback, 40ft is required; and (3) 26 parking spaces, 38 are required.

Per Articles III, IV & V Sections 280-20, 280-25, 280-51 & 280-52 respectively

For property owned by Setron Prosthetics & Orthotics Corp.
Situated as follows:  1779 & 1781 Western Avenue Albany, NY 12203
Tax Map # 52.09-4-7 & 52.09-4-8 Zoned: LB
Plans open for public inspection at the Building Department during normal business hours.  Said hearing will take place on the 3rd of April, 2013 at the Guilderland Town Hall beginning at 7:30pm.

Dated: March 26, 2013"

The file consists of the mailing list to 42 neighboring property owners, the Town's required forms for a special use permit/variance along with a Short Environmental Assessment Form for an Unlisted Action, a project narrative, the Town Planning Board's site plan review, Albany County Planning Board's notification of 3-21-13, the Town Planner's comments, a plot plan and contract for the property.

The Town Planning Board recommended with conditions:  1)  provide reciprocal parking and maintenance agreement, 2)  provide construction plan/design for sidewalk along Western Avenue, 3)  relocate handicapped parking to a more usable location and 4) any proposed lighting should be shown on plans.  

Albany County Planning Board's notification of 3-21-13 was to modify local approval to include:  1)  a review by the NYSDOT for design of highway access, drainage and assessment of road capacity should be done to evaluate applicant's proposed traffic flow pattern and the possible need for a commercial width driveway on tax lot #8.

The Town Planner had the following comments:  "The applicant has applied for a special use permit to use the rear garage at 1781 Western Avenue for a church and the front building for administrative and educational offices.  The residential building at 1779 Western Avenue would continue to be used for residential purposes and the rear yard used for parking.  The parcels are located between the Randall Law Office and Paesan's Pizzeria on the north side of Western Avenue.  I have the following comments:

· Parking is the biggest issue with this application.  There are 17 spaces between the two properties and the applicant has an agreement with the pizzeria to use 9 of their spaces on Sunday mornings.  The applicant has calculated their requirement for spaces (based on 54 seats in the church) as 17 spaces but they have not included the requirement for the square footage of the administration building or for the single-family residence.

· One handicapped parking space is shown but it is the furthest space away from the church entrance.

· The traffic pattern shows one-way traffic along the western side conflicting with one-way traffic coming from the opposite direction around the back of the garage.  This forms a conflict and forces traffic onto Paesan's lot.

· There is an existing sidewalk in front of Paesan's which is reduced to an asphalt walkway in front of #1781, and then no walkway in front of #1779.  This should all be replaced with a sidewalk that meets town regulations and would connect the sidewalk from Paesan's to the sidewalk at Randall's.

· There is an odd curb cut and asphalt to nowhere between the two buildings.  Curbing should be installed and the asphalt replaced with green space.

· The fire department should review the plans for conformance with any applicable rules about places of assembly.

In summary, the parking demand for this use feels like it may be pushing the envelope beyond the capacity of the site."  

Lynn Sipperly with Sipperly & Associates presented the case.  Mr. Sipperly stated that these are two separate properties under common ownership and are for sale.  Sharon Fellowship Church has a contract on the properties and is proposing a church.  Mr. Sipperly stated that this would incorporate four structures on the two properties.  On 1779 Western Avenue there is a house and wood frame garage and on 1781 there is a structure in front that is used for office use and in the rear is a very large garage.  There are presently two driveways to the property, one at 1779 Western Avenue and a shared driveway at 1781 Western.  Sharon Fellowship Church proposes to convert the garage in the rear to use as a house of worship and the administrative structure would be used for education and for administrative use.  

Mr. Sipperly stated that they have a small congregation consisting of about 30 members which relates to about 8 families.  Present parking requirements are about 8 to 10 parking spaces.  Mr. Sipperly stated that there would be a maximum of 54 seats in the church which would require 18 parking spaces.  Mr. Sipperly stated that the site can accommodate 17 spaces and the church has permission to use 9 spaces in the rear of Paesans Pizzeria on days of worship service.  Worship service is only one day a week – on Sundays between 9am and 12pm.  From 9am to 10 am there is religious education for both children and adults and from 10am to 12pm the service would occur.  There are no weekday services and the administrative building is proposed to be used by the church.  The residential home is also proposed to be used for residential use by the church such as visiting ministers, etc.  They proposed to remove the garage and to allow the driveway to continue around to allow circulation around the site.  Additional parking would also be proposed on that side of the site.

Mr. Sipperly stated that the Town Planning Board has given them site plan approval with conditions and they are all acceptable to them.  Mr. Sipperly stated that they have forwarded the comments from the Albany County Planning Board to DOT but have not received a reply from them as of yet.  Mr. Sipperly stated that there is a curb cut that exists between 1779 and 1781 Western Avenue that is not in use so there is no objection to closing off that curb cut and making it solid.  Mr. Sipperly also stated that there is sidewalk east and west of the property so they have no problem installing sidewalk.

Bob Randall, neighbor of the proposed church, stated that he does not have any objections to the church as a neighbor.  Mr. Randall gave a brief overview of the church functions.  Mr. Randall stated that the four buildings would basically only be used one at a time so there should be no problems with parking.

Chairman Barber asked about the handicapped parking spot.

Mr. Sipperly stated that they would move the parking space back adjacent to the church.

Chairman Barber asked about the traffic circulation.

Mr. Sipperly stated that they could reverse the traffic flow to clockwise rather than counter clockwise.

There was discussion regarding the curb cuts.

Tom Remmert discussed access for the firetrucks and stated that the curb cut between Paisans and the property next door would be best left as is.

Chairman Barber stated that DOT would take a look at the curb cuts.

Chairman Barber asked if they had any lighting plan.

Mr. Sipperly stated that the only lighting plan they would have would be for security lighting on the building.

Jim Sumner asked about snow removal.

Mr. Sipperly stated that currently snow is removed to the back of the property.

Chairman Barber stated that they must make certain that all parking spaces are available and are not used for storage of snow.

Mr. Sipperly stated that if needed, snow could be removed from the site.

Chairman Barber asked if there were any questions or comments from the residents.  There were none.  

Chairman Barber made a motion to continue the hearing until May 1, 2013.  Motion seconded by Sharon Cupoli.  Vote 5 – 0.

SIGNS:

The Board approved a sign for The Cooks Resource at Stuyvesant Plaza.  Vote 5 – 0.

The Board approved the replacement of three signs with lighted box signs at 3905 Carman Road with the condition that the lighting does not cause any impact upon the traffic on Carman Road.  Vote 5 – 0.

 The meeting adjourned at 8:40pm.
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